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9 May 2025 

 

To: Office for Ageing Well, Department of Human Services 

PO Box 196, Rundle Mall, Adelaide SA 5000 

rvactreview@sa.gov.au 

 

 

 

To whom it may concern, 

 

RE: Draft Retirement Villages (Miscellaneous) Amendment Regulations 2025 

 

Thank you for the invitation to provide a submission on the draft Retirement Villages 

(Miscellaneous) Amendment Regulations 2025.  

 

The retirement living sector in South Australia plays a crucial role in housing and 

supporting older Australians. The regulatory framework must balance resident 

protections with operational viability, ensuring that villages remain sustainable while 

fostering transparency, trust and financial clarity. 

 

Ageing Australia is the national industry association for over 1,000 aged care providers 

offering retirement living, seniors housing, residential care, home care, community care 

and related services. 

 

We support the overarching objective of enhancing transparency, consumer protections 

and clarity for both residents and operators. Our submission reflects feedback from our 

members and a legal analysis of the draft regulations. We provide specific commentary 

on each consultation question and make clear recommendations to support workable and 

balanced regulation. 

 

Our major concern raised by Ageing Australia members is the inclusion of criminal 

penalties for breaches of the Code of Conduct. We consider this unacceptable and 

disproportionate. The retirement living workforce - including staff and contractors - 

should not face criminal liability for failing to meet unclear or subjective behavioural 

standards. This approach risks undermining workforce participation and sector 

confidence. 

 

More broadly, overregulation may deter investment and development in the sector at a 

time when new retirement villages are urgently needed to meet the needs of an ageing 

population. The regulatory framework should avoid placing unnecessary constraints on 

operators that could delay or discourage new supply, particularly in areas of 

underservice. 

 

Listed on the following page are a summary of our recommendations.  

 

 

 

 

 

 






















